Testimony of the Capitol Hill Restoration Society before the DC Historic Preservation Review Board

HPA 14-722  518 6th Street, SE

My name is Beth Purcell and I am testifying on behalf of the Capitol Hill Restoration Society's Historic Preservation Committee.  Thank you for letting us share our views on this project.  The Historic Preservation Committee of the Capitol Hill Restoration Society reviewed the plans for this project dated September 26, 2014 and offers the following comments. 


This project is the second phase of a project for a renovation and rear addition at 518 6th Street, SE (HPA 14-450) and calls for demolishing an existing garage and replacing it with a garden shed and parking spaces.   At the HPRB meeting on July 24, 2014, the HPRB directed that the garage be studied further.  


The garage is one-story, red brick with American bond coursing.  The original opening has been altered and filled with a different type of red brick in running bond coursing, with a garage door in the altered opening.  The elevation facing the house has a door and a double-hung 1/1 window under segmented arches. The garage has a standing-seam metal roof.   The staff report finds that the garage was constructed between 1928 and 1938, within the period of significance for Capitol Hill (ending in 1945).  This garage closely resembles other brick garages built on Capitol Hill before 1945, and appears to be in good repair.  The garage was constructed during the period of significance, based on its form and materials, and retains its structural integrity.  The only apparent alternation to the garage is the opening on the alley side, and the replacement garage door.  We believe that the garage  also retains its historic integrity and remains a contributing building.  
HPO guidelines state: 

The most common historic secondary buildings in Washington are garages and sheds ... .  Often located in rear yards and fronting on an alley, existing garages were designed to be compatible with the main building, although usually employing less ornate detailing and architectural features.  Typically, garages in particular, the rhythm of their doors define the character of the alley as well as contribute to the character of the property.  ...  Changes to existing secondary buildings, or the design of new ones that can be seen from the public street or alley should be compatible with the design of the existing building.

"Landscaping, Landscape Features and Secondary Buildings in Historic Districts," HPO, p. 7.   


The staff report points out that the shape of the alley in this square has been modified over time as buildings have been constructed and demolished.  The existing garage defines the edge of the alley, although it does not cover the entire width of the lot.  The plans would replace the garage with  a covered two-car parking area with a sliding wood door, and a garden shed.  While we appreciate that many homeowners would prefer a two-car parking area, we respectfully disagree that a contributing building should be sacrificed to meet this goal.  For these reasons we believe that  the demolition of the garage is not compatible with the Capitol Hill  Historic District.

Thank you for considering our views. 
